Research Article

# Rebuilding a 'Greater Russia' and the Russian Invasion of Ukraine

Roger E. Kanet1

1. University of Miami, United States

Putin has made clear, as he stated more than a decade and a half ago, that "the collapse of the Soviet Union was the greatest geopolitical catastrophe of the century" and that he is committed to reestablishing Russia's greatness and dominant role in world politics. Thus, Russian policy toward its near  $neighbors \,under \,Putin\,is\,committed\,to\,\textit{de facto}\,\,reestablishing\,the\,former\,Soviet\,Union-or\,Greater\,Russia.\,Russian\,wars\,or\,virtual\,wars\,with\,Moldova,$ Georgia, Ukraine – since 2014, but especially now since its full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 – have all had at least one objective – extending Moscow's political and economic control over former Soviet territory. In the following pages we shall track this process, which is the attempted reconstruction of "Greater Russia," or Russian expansion and has led to the brutal Russian invasion of Ukraine. Russia's murderous, and unprovoked invasion and systematic destruction of Ukraine beginning in late February 2022 is part of Russian president Vladimir Putin's attempt to fulfill his commitment to recreate the former Soviet Union or, to put it differently, to push forward the construction of "Greater Russia." Putin has made clear, as he stated more than a decade and a half ago, that "the collapse of the Soviet Union was the greatest geopolitical catastrophe of the century"2 and that he is committed to reestablishing Russia's greatness and dominant role in world politics. He termed  $the \ end \ of \ the \ USSR \ as \ the \ demise \ of \ ``historical \ Russia'' \ and \ source \ of \ the \ major \ economic \ crisis \ that \ followed. \\ ``It \ was \ a \ disintegration \ of \ historical \ respectively. \\$ Russia under the name of the Soviet Union," Putin said of the 1991 breakup. "We turned into a completely different country. And what had been built up over 1,000 years was largely lost," he asserted, noting that 25 million Russian people now found themselves in newly independent countries cut off from Russia, part of "a major humanitarian tragedy (Osborn and Ostroukh (2021"3 In many respects Putin was referring to a "Greater Russia" (Sakwa, 2021) - a Russia including areas outside the state of Russia populated by ethnic Russians, as well even as regions of the state of Russia largely populated by non-Russians who have been part of the Russian state in the near or distant past. Russia has had a centuries-old tradition - both as Russia and the Soviet Union - of expansion and domination of other national groups. It is, since the dissolution of the USSR into fifteen independent states, that substantial numbers of ethnic Russians found themselves living outside Russia. As Putin notes, he finds this situation "a major humanitarian disaster." Associated with this view of Greater Russia has been the idea of Moscow as the "Third Rome" or the center of an alternative international civilization which has justified an assertive and often unilateralist approach to the rest of the world. While other European states have modified their views of sovereignty and pursued policies that de facto have resulted in a form of pooled  $so were ignty \ over the \ course \ of \ the \ past \ half \ century, the \ Russians \ have \ continued \ to \ view \ the \ international \ system \ in \ stark \ Westphalian \ terms \ (Kanet, the \ russian \ terms).$ 2022). The Soviet Union and its major successor state, the Russia Federation, have been seen as more than simply the current nation state of the Russian Federation. In all these cases Moscow and Russia are the center of a potentially single expanding political system, regardless of the ethnicity of the population.

#### Rebuilding a 'Greater Russia' and the Russian Invasion of Ukraine<sup>1</sup>

Roger E. Kanet

Professor Emeritus of Political Science at both

 $The\ University\ of\ Miami\ and\ The\ University\ of\ Illinois\ at\ Urbana\ at\ Urbana-Champaign$ 

# The Rebuilding of the USSR/Greater Russia

One of the indicators of Putin's view of Russia's place in its political environment is his refusal to recognize the existence of Ukraine, the second largest of Soviet successor states, as a state, or of Ukrainians as a nation, rather than but subset of Russians (Putin, 2021). "Russians and Ukrainians were one people – a single whole... Russians, Ukrainians, and Belarusians are all descendants of ancient Rus, which was the largest state in Europe (Putin, 2021)." The fact that all three peoples were Orthodox Christians and spoke a similar language, "Old Russian," and that Moscow gradually exercised increasing political authority over the entire region after the sixteenth century are directly relevant to Putin's assessment. This, plus his argument that Ukraine was collapsing

economically since its separation from Russia in 1991, are part of his justification for invading Ukraine supposedly to reintegrate the larger community of "Russians" in a single state. Putin summarizes his argument with the words:

I am confident that true sovereignty of Ukraine is possible only in partnership with Russia. Our spiritual, human and civilizational ties formed for centuries and have their origins in the same sources, they have been hardened by common trials, achievements and victories. Our kinship has been transmitted from generation to generation. It is in the hearts and the memory of people living in modern Russia and Ukraine, in the blood ties that unite millions of our families. Together we have always been and will be many times stronger and more successful. For we are one people (Putin, 2021).

Although the Russian leadership that took power immediately after the dissolution of the Soviet Union officially accepted the independence of the fourteen other Soviet successor states, relations among them were not equal. Russia, under the leadership of Prime Minister Boris Yeltsin and his Foreign Minister Andrei Kozyrev, who were initially committed to joining the West – to integration into the "community of civilized states," to use Yeltsin's phrase – (Yeltsin, 1992) moved toward a policy that emphasized rebuilding Russia's links with (and influence in) the other successor states of the USSR. One aspect of this approach called for strengthening the CIS (Commonwealth of Independent States), which had initially served mainly as a tool to manage former Soviet military forces after the USSR's dissolution, and in facilitating a program of economic cooperation (Papp, 1994). Already in February 1993 Yeltsin, who had asserted that Russia had no intention of resurrecting its imperial past, responded to domestic complaints about the plight of the 25 million ethnic Russians "stranded" outside Russian borders and to the growing disorder in a number of post-Soviet states. He noted that "the time has come for authoritative international organizations, including the UN, to grant Russia special powers as guarantor of peace and stability in this region." In other words, Yeltsin was requesting a specific Russian zone of influence on the territory of the former USSR (Yeltsin, 1993).

By then Russia was already fully involved in a series of regional conflicts – from Moldova in the West to Tajikistan in Central Asia – in which Russian forces were playing an important role (Arbatov, et al., 1996; Jonson and Archer, 1997). Russian involvement exhibited a number of objectives. There was the desire to fill the power vacuum that had resulted from the demise of the USSR and to ensure Russia's regional dominance. Second, while the Russian military was in decline, it was important to find a way to impose unity on what remained of the collapsed union. Third, Russia needed the means, namely the recently created Community of Independent States (CIS), as a way to preserve existing links of interrepublic cooperation, mainly in the economic sphere. Finally, Russian military involvement in ongoing conflicts was justified by the desire to protect the interests of the ethnic Russians and the Russian-speaking population in these countries (Kozhemiakin and Kanet,1998). By the middle of the 1990s this final objective had become an important rhetorical, as well as concrete, issue in Russian politics.

As noted, Russia's willingness to follow the Western lead on major international political issues was short lived. Even before 1995 Yeltsin and Foreign Minister Kozyrev had been led by internal pressures to redefine Russian foreign and security policy in a much more realistic (and nationalist) direction than they had done initially. With Kozyrev's replacement as foreign minister by Yevgeni Primakov in 1996, Russia proclaimed a formal Eurasian thrust in its policy, one that included active Russian involvement in, and primacy over, the so-called "near abroad" of former Soviet territory, as noted.. Closely associated with this approach was direct and indirect Russian military involvement in regional, mainly ethnically based, conflicts — such as those in Chechnya, a southern breakaway province of the Russian Federation, and elsewhere in Russia. Moreover, in Chechnya, when Putin took over the Russian presidency while the conflict was still in process, Russian policy led to the virtual annihilation of society there, much as in Ukraine currently. Support for secessionist activities in Azerbaijan, Georgia, Moldova and Tajikistan, which had already begun while Kozyrev was foreign minister, provided Moscow with other opportunities for regional influence (Kanet, 2008. This was especially true of Georgia, where in return for Russia's role as a "peacekeeper" in the secessionist conflicts in Abkhazia and South Ossetia (conflicts that could not have developed as they did without Russian support for the insurgents), the Georgian government finally agreed to join the Russian-sponsored CIS and to grant Russia basing rights on its territory (Dale, 1996; Kanet, 1996). By the end of the 1990s, with Russia playing the role of "peacekeeper," most of these conflicts no longer involved active military operations, although they were still far from being resolved. Most importantly, Moscow had successfully reasserted its influence over several other post-Soviet states (Kanet, 2015).

The gap between US and Russian policy goals grew significantly during the latter half of the 1990s. For example, Russia opposed the use of largely US-initiated UN sanctions against several countries that were viewed in Moscow as potential partners. The issue that raised the most serious response in Moscow in this period was the eastward expansion of NATO and the incorporation of former Warsaw Pact allies and ex-Soviet states into the Western security system. Prior to NATO's Madrid meetings of July 1997, at which the decision was be made about possible expansion, Moscow orchestrated a multifaceted campaign that included pressure on applicant countries, many of which represented the "near abroad," and threats that the expansion would initiate a new Cold War. In fact, when NATO decided to invite the Czech Republic, Hungary and Poland to join the alliance, Russia accepted the decision without retaliating. Yet it was clear in the approach that Washington and its allies took to Moscow's objections that Russia was not viewed as a major player in the restructured European security environment. Once it became obvious that it had failed to forestall NATO expansion, Russia seemingly

accepted reality and attempted to gain whatever benefit it could out of that acceptance. On 27 May 1997 Moscow signed the NATO Russia Founding Act that was supposed to provide clear parameters for the relationship between Russia and the Western alliance. In return, Russia was granted membership in an expanded Group of 8 (G8). During the rest of the year Russia participated in a US-led military exercise in the Baltic Sea and continued to cooperate with Partnership for Peace (PfP) activities.

Russia's relations with the "near abroad," therefore, evolved in an environment in which relations with the West, especially the United States, were increasingly conflictual. From Russia's perspective it was seemingly no longer taken seriously in world affairs, and its views and concerns were ignored.<sup>7</sup> Even in its immediate geopolitical environment Moscow could not control developments that it viewed to be of central importance to Russian security. This was the situation inherited by Putin at the turn of the millennium.

# Putin, the Return of Imperial Russia and 'Greater Russia'

Soon after his replacement of Yeltsin as president on the last day of 1999, Vladimir Putin made clear his commitment to what were seen as preconditions for the fulfilment of these objectives, as the 2000 Foreign Policy Concept indicated ("The Foreign Policy Concept, 2000, Kolstoe, 1997). According to the document, Russia had to overcome separatism, national and religious extremism, and terrorism. As already noted, Putin moved coercively to re-establish Russian control over all parts of the Federation and Moscow's influence in the broader post-Soviet area. In the following pages I wish to treat briefly, Russian efforts to intervene in and gain control or at least greater influence in neighboring areas.

## Russia and the Wars in Transnistria and Chechnya

Immediately after the dissolution of the Soviet Union the newly established Republic of Moldova suffered a territorial change of its own with Transnistria, a pro-Russian separatist region in the east of the country, trying to break out and seek independence (Cimmino, 2021). This move was followed by the Transnistria war that lasted until 1992. Initially, when the war started in 1990, – long before the rise of Vladimir Putin to a leadership position – Russia adopted a policy of neutrality. Two years later, however, the fighting escalated, and the Russian involvement turned to active participation in combat. Eventually, the war ended with a Russian-backed ceasefire agreement and Russia began a peacekeeping operation in the region, which essentially meant it decided to keep its troops there – for three decades, until today. Russia's interest in Moldova was and remains a part of its larger bid for influence over post-Soviet states, as well as its posture against the eastward expansion of Western institutions like NATO and the European

Since the end of the war, Transnistria has developed strong political and economic ties with Russia, and Putin has been offering financial and military support to the breakaway state. Over the years, Moldova and international groups such as NATO, have repeatedly urged Russia to withdraw its troops from Transnistria, but it has refused to do so. Having troops in Transnistria allows Putin to influence policies in Moldova indirectly and to prevent its integration with the European Union. For Moldova to be able to boost its economic and political development, getting closer to being accepted into the EU, Russian troops must leave Transnistria.<sup>9</sup>

In addition to the Russian involvement in the military conflict in Transnistria during the Yeltsin years, after the disintegration of the USSR, Chechnya, a province in the far south of the Russian Federation declared its independence and war broke out between Moscow and the Chechens in 1994–96. A second war occurred in 1999–2000, when Putin, now president, carried out the literal obliteration of the city of Grozny – a foretaste of what would today occur in Ukraine – and Moscow regained control. Sporadic conflict continued until 2009 (McQuilkin and Chakrabarti 2022).

# Russia Abkhazia, South Ossetia and the Wars with Georgia<sup>10</sup>

From the 1990s until the present Russian relations with Georgia have been strained – to the point of military conflict at times. Immediately after the dissolution of the USSR and the emergence of an independent Georgia, the provinces of South Ossetia and Abkhazia, which comprise about twenty percent of Georgia's territory, declared themselves independent. Russia recognized them and generally supported them in the ensuing military operations. It then oversaw peacekeeping forces in the regions. After Vladimir Putin came to power in Moscow in 2000 and a pro-Western government-controlled Tbilisi three years later, relations between Russia and Georgia began to deteriorate and the ceasefire broke down. They were destroyed in 2008, when Russian-backed separatist forces from Ossetia and Abkhazia, joined by the Russian military, moved against Georgia. Russian bombardment of Georgian cities proved to be a further harbinger of Russia's destruction of cities in Ukraine and the accompanying mass murder in 2022. Moreover, fourteen years later relations of Russia with Georgia were still seriously strained. Yet, Russia continues to exercise significant influence over its southern neighbor, including recognizing the independence of the two secessionist provinces and its *de facto* veto of the latter's entrance into NATO – as it attempts in most of the post-Soviet area. (McQuilkin and Chakrabarti 2022).

# The Invasion of Ukraine and the Incorporation of Crimea in 2014 11

Although President Putin had met resistance to his proposal for the creation of a Eurasian Union, the decision by the Armenian president in fall 2013 to break off negotiations with the EU and join the organization, followed little more than a month later by President Yanukovych's similar announcement for Ukraine, seemed to put the matter at rest. Moscow's plan for a mostly economically and politically reintegrated Eurasia under Russian leadership seemed well on the path to establishment. Belarus, Kazakhstan, Armenia, Kyrgyzstan and Ukraine, along with Russia, had all apparently "signed on" to the plan for a multinational economic organization. Yet, Georgia, Moldova, and Azerbaijan – not to speak of the Baltic republics – continued to resist Moscow's overtures and threats, and the route that Uzbekistan might take was not clear. But, with Ukraine in the fold, the likely success of creating the Eurasian project seemed enhanced – although its long–term impact in modernizing the economies of the member countries was by no means guaranteed.

In early 2014, ongoing and expanding challenges emerged in Ukraine to the president's announced decision to opt for closer ties with Russia and the Eurasian Union. Then came the unexpected events that toppled President Yanukovych, followed by *de facto* Russian military intervention in Crimea – complete with propaganda about a fascist takeover in Kyiv that supposedly threatened the security of ethnic Russians in Ukraine – and the referendum in Crimea about union with the Russian Federation followed by incorporation of the region into the Russian Federation and the parallel secession of regions in eastern Ukraine, the Donbas, and their being recognized as independent states and given military aid by Russia (Fisher, 2014). In other words. Putin and Moscow moved dramatically in the ongoing process of expanding influence, even control, over an ever-broader post-Soviet area – it moved closer to the expansion of "Greater Russia," and this especially in Ukraine.

# The Russian Invasion and Annihilation of Ukraine – virtual Genocide?<sup>12</sup>

Continuing Russian pressures on its neighbor came to a head on 22 February 2022 when, after the eight years of Crimean incorporation into Russia, of support for secessionists in eastern Ukraine and after months of the buildup of an estimated 125,000 troops along the mutual border, the Russian army invaded Ukraine. The justifications – across the board – were based on blatant lying in virtually every public statement concerning the war coming out of Moscow, starting with Putin's assertion that fascists controlled the Ukrainian government and threatened Russian security, that Ukraine was engaged in the genocide of ethnic Russians, and the denial that Moscow has invaded and is engaged in a murderous war in Ukraine – represent a current and extreme example of information warfare or disinformation.<sup>13</sup> Propaganda and disinformation policy are central elements in Russia's current military policy in Ukraine and build on developments of the recent past and, in fact, of many centuries (Pomerantsev, 2014).

Russia has literally decimated most of eastern and southern Ukraine and, as it was driven out of areas around Kyiv and further east, there has been widespread evidence of war crimes – even genocide – as bodies of hundreds of civilians shot in the head are being found, many with their hands tied behind their backs. Moreover, hospitals and schools have been shelled and civilian housing blocks destroyed in the rocket attacks that have become a highlight of Russian military policy – and numerous women have been raped by Russian soldiers (Lomas, 2022).

As we have already seen, other post-Soviet states that have disagreed with Moscow on various issues, including the "near abroad," has suffered Russia's ire, including military operations. If one looks at relations since independence with the other fourteen post-Soviet countries or with some districts of Russia itself, one sees the destruction of Grozny, the capital of Chechnya, as well as the effort to coerce Georgia and Ukraine militarily – even to the point of virtual annihilation – as Russian means of gaining control over portions of post-Soviet space. Other countries, such as Armenia and especially Belarus, are so strongly under Russian control that they have almost become smaller versions of Russia.

## "Greater Russia" as Putin's Goal

As one examines the factors that have gone into Russian relations with its neighbors, as well as with the West, it is important to recognize the complexity of the answer. Are Putin and his supporters really committed to recreating the former Soviet Union or a "Greater Russia?" Or is the expansion of US involvement and influence in Central and Eastern Europe, including NATO expansion (NATO, 2022), the driving factor for a Russian defensive policy? Finally, do other post–Soviet states represent threats, alone or in conjunction with the West, to Russian security and is Russian policy, therefore, defensive? (Moskowitz, 2022)

By now in this examination of Russian policy, it appears fully evident that

Russia has responded to every challenge to its existence and control over territory, such as Chechnya, by suppression – with the ongoing conquest attempt to defeat Ukraine the current example of this efforts. Russia attempts to take advantage of comparable challenges to other states, as in Transnistria, on Russian energy, to expand Russian influence, even control, over the post-Soviet region. Overall, despite other factors that might play a role in influencing

Russian policy, the reestablishment of Moscow's influence/control over as much post-Soviet territory as possible is the most important issue. If the Russians are successful in dominating Ukraine, other former Soviet areas – for example, the Baltics – are likely to become targets of future expansion.

#### **Footnotes**

- <sup>1</sup> No funding was received for this article, nor does it represent a conflict of interest. It draws upon several of the author's prior publications (Kanet, 2002; , Kanet 2021; Kanet, 2022).
- <sup>2</sup> Putin, 2005. For discussions of the commitment of Russia's political elites to regaining great power status see Ingmar Oldberg (2005; 2007). Public opinion surveys in Russia indicated that a majority of Russians supported the return of Russia to great power status. Fifty-one percent expected Putin's successor to return Russia to a preeminent global role, while only nine percent expected the president to establish good relations with the West (*Angus Reid Global Monitor*, 2008). In August 2008, at the time of the Russian invasion of Georgia, opinion in Moscow strongly supported the reassertion of Russian influence (Barnard, 20080).
- <sup>3</sup> For a discussion of the general emergence of today's Russia from medieval Rus' see Kanet, 2021), An effective outline of the gradual expansion of Russia can be found in "Expansion," (2015).
- <sup>4</sup> To a substantial degree the countries surrounding Russia, what many have termed the "near abroad," comprise 'greater Russia' (Kanet, 2022; Huasheng, 2021).
- <sup>5</sup> Cited in Osborn and Ostroukh, 2021). For a brief, but excellent, review of Putin's policy concerning "Greater Russia," see Akage, 2022). For another brief survey see Ball (2019).
- <sup>6</sup> For a discussion of NATO expansion see Kanet, 2015), Kanet and Ibryamova 2002, and Okoro et al, 2022.
- <sup>7</sup> Senator Jesse Helms, (1999), then the powerful chair of the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, was especially outspoken on this question. In introductory remarks before the committee, he dismissed Russian objections to US changes in the ABM Treaty. For a comprehensive analysis of Russian expectation of Western policy changes in the post-Cold War world, see <u>Sakwa</u> (2021).
- <sup>8</sup> For a brief assessment of the expansion of Russian imperial policy until the time of Russia's incursion into Ukraine and the absorption of Crimea in 2014, see Putin, (2014).
- <sup>9</sup> Russian involvement in Transnistria, which borders Ukraine, is directly relevant to Russia' invasion of and destruction of the latter country (Rybarczyk, 2022.)
- <sup>10</sup> See Seskuria (2021); Shaiselashvili (2021).
- 11 By the second decade of the twentieth century Ukraine became a major target of Russian expansion. See Bullough (2014) and Moulioukova, xxxxx (2014).
- 12 See Nardelli (2021).
- <sup>13</sup> On Russian disinformation about the war in Ukraine see, among other works, U.S, Department of State (2022a, 2022b)

#### References

- <u>Akage</u>, Anna (2022) "<u>Greater Russia? Four Scenarios For Putin's Expansionist Ambitions</u>," Worldcrunch, January 21, 2022. https://worldcrunch.com/world-affairs/putin-greater-russia<u>Geopolitics</u>.
- Angus Reid Global Monitor (2008) "Half of Russians Yearn for Super-Power Status," Angus Reid Global Monitor, 4 February; reprinted in Johnson's Russia
   List, no. 2008-24, 4 February.
- $\bullet \ Arbatov, Alexei \ (1993) \ ``Russia's Foreign Policy Alternatives." \ International Security, vol. 18, no. 2, 1993, pp. 5-43, https://doi.org/10.2307/2539096.$
- · Arbatov, Alexei et al. (eds.) (1996) Managing conflict in the Former Soviet Union: Russian and American Perspectives. Cambridge-London: MIT Press, 1997.
- <u>Ball</u>, Joshua (2019) "Moscow's aggressive foreign policy stems from centuries of insecurity," *Global Security Review*, June 10. https://globalsecurityreview.com/russian-expansionism-consequence-
  - $\underline{geography/\#:-:text=Russian\%20Expansionism\%20is\%20a\%20Consequence\%20of\%20Geography\%20Moscow\%27s,Russia\%20has\%20been\%20threautorial and the second second$
- Barnard, Anne (2008) "Russians Confident That Nation is Back," The New York Times, 15 August 2008.
   <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2008/08/15/world/europe/15russia.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2008/08/15/world/europe/15russia.html</a>
- Bullough, Oliver (2014) "Vladimir Putin: The rebuilding of 'Soviet' Russia," BBC News, 28 March. https://www.bbc.com/news/magazine-26769481

- Cimmino. Ryan (2021) "The Transnistrian Gambit: Russia in Moldova," Harvard International Review, 01. May. <a href="https://hir.harvard.edu/the-transnistrian-gambit-russia-in-moldova/">https://hir.harvard.edu/the-transnistrian-gambit-russia-in-moldova/</a>
- <u>Clarke</u>, Colin P., <u>William Courtney</u>, <u>Peter A. Wilson</u> (2022) "Russia Destroyed Grozny and Aleppo—Is Kyiv Next? *Commentary*, the RAND BLOG, March 28, 2022. March 28. https://njtodaynet.wordpress.com/2022/03/30/russia-destroyed-grozny-and-aleppo-is-kyiv-next/
- Dale, Catherine (1997) "The case of Abkhazia (Georgia)." Jonson, Lena and Clive Archer, eds., (1997) Peacekeeping and the role of Russia in Eurasia. New York: Westview Press. pp. 121–38;
- "Expansion," 2015) "Expansion of Russia (1500–1800)," Wikipedia, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Expansion of Russia (1500-E2%80%931800)
- Fisher, Max (2014) "Everything you need to know about the 2014 Ukraine crisis," Vox, Sep 3. <a href="https://www.vox.com/2014/9/3/18088560/ukraine-everything-you-need-to-know">https://www.vox.com/2014/9/3/18088560/ukraine-everything-you-need-to-know</a>
- "The Foreign Policy Concept" (2000) "The Foreign Policy Concept" of the Russian Federation." approved by the president of the Russian Federation, V. Putin, 28 June, reprinted in *Johnson's Russia List*, no. 4403, 14 July (2000).
- Helms, Jesse (1999) "Amend the ABM Treaty? No, scrap it," The Wall Street Journal, 22 January.
- Huasheng, Zhao (2021) "Russia and Its Near Abroad: Challenges and Prospects," Valdai Discussion Club, Sept. 3.
   <a href="https://valdaiclub.com/a/highlights/russia-and-its-near-abroad-challenges-and-prospect/">https://valdaiclub.com/a/highlights/russia-and-its-near-abroad-challenges-and-prospect/</a>
- Jonson, Lena and Clive Archer, eds., (1997) Peacekeeping and the role of Russia in Eurasia. New York: Westview Press.
- Kanet, Roger E. (2015) "The Failed Western Challenge to Russia's Revival in Eurasia?" International Politics, vol. 52, no. 5. pp. 503-22.
- Kanet Roger E. (2021) "The Rebuilding of 'Greater Russia': From Kievan Rus' to the Eurasian Union," Advances in Politics and Economics, vol. 4, no 2, pp. 22-43. http://www.scholink.org/ojs/index.php/ape/article/view/3869.
- Kanet, Roger E. (2008) The Return of Imperial Russia: Russia and Its Neighbors. ACDIS Occasional Paper. Champaign, IL: Program in Arms Control,
  Disarmament, and International Security, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, September. vii, 18 pp. Also available online at
  <a href="http://acdis.illinois.edu/assets/docs/309/TheReturnofImperialRussiaRussiaandItsNeighbors.pdf">http://acdis.illinois.edu/assets/docs/309/TheReturnofImperialRussiaRussiaandItsNeighbors.pdf</a>
- Kanet, Roger E. (2022) "Russia's Enhanced Role in Eurasia: The 'Near Abroad': Three Decades On," European Politics and Society. on line 3-14-22). https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/2374.5118.2022.2050585;
- Kanet, Roger E. (1996) "The Russian Federation," in Edward A. Kolodziej and Roger E. Kanet (eds.), *Coping with conflict after the cold war* (Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press), pp. 60–86.
- Kanet, Roger E., and Nouray V. Ibryamova (2002) "La sécurité en Europe centrale et orientale: un système en cours de changement," Revue d'Études Comparatives Est-Ouest 33, pp. 179–203.
- Kirby, Paul (2002) "Why has Russia invaded Ukraine and what does Putin want?" BBC News, 9 May. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-5672058
- $\bullet \quad \text{Kolstoe, Paul (1997) ``Kontseptsii natsional' noi bezopasnosti", Rossiiiskaya~gazeta, 26~December.~Pp.~4-5.$
- Kolstoe, Paul (1995) Russians in the former Soviet relics (Bloomington: Indiana University Press).
- Kozhemiakin Aleksandr V. (1998) and Roger E. Kanet. "Russia as a regional peacekeeper," in Kanet (ed.), *Resolving regional conflicts* (Champaign: University of Illinois Press), pCp. 225–39.
- Laitin, David D. (1998) Identity in formation: the Russian speaking populations in the near abroad (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press).
- Lonas Lexi (2022) "Here are Russia's alleged war crimes in the Ukraine invasion," *The Hill*, April 8. https://thehill.com/policy/international/3262626-here-are-russias-alleged-was-crimes-in-the-ukraine-invasion/
- <u>McQuilkin</u> Hilary, and <u>Meghna Chakrabarti</u> (2022) "What Putin's destruction of Grozny in 1999 means for Ukraine now." WBUR. March 02. https://www.wbur.org/onpoint/2022/03/02/putin-grozny-chechen-ukraine-russia-military-past
- Moskowitz, Ken (2022) "Did NATO Expansion Really Cause Putin's Invasion?" The Foreign Service Journal, October 2022
- Moulioukova, Dina, with Kanet (2022) "The Battle of Ontological Narratives: The Annexation of Crimea," in Kanet and Dina Moulioukova, eds, Russia and the World in the Putin Era from Theory to Reality in Russian Global Strategy (London: Routledge, pp. 239–259.
- Emeritus of Political ScienceNATO (2022) "NATO-Russia relations: the facts," NATO, 2 July. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-05-12/eu-says-russia-is-aiming-to-de-facto-integrate-eastern-ukraine">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-05-12/eu-says-russia-is-aiming-to-de-facto-integrate-eastern-ukraine</a>
- Nardelli, Alberto (2021) "EU Says Russia Is Aiming to 'De Facto Integrate' E. Ukraine," Bloomberg, May 12.
- Nygren, Bertil 2007a) "Putin's attempts to subjugate Georgia: from saber-rattling to the power of the purse." in Kanet (ed.), Russia: re-emerging great power (Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007), pp. 107–23.
- Nygren, Bertil (2007b) The rebuilding of greater Russia: Putin's foreign policy toward the CIS countries (Abingdon, UK: Routledge, 2007).

- Okoro, Ike O., Johnson O. Ndubuisi, Prosper C. Ogwu (2022) "The Russia-Ukraine Conflict and Its Impact on Global Security," International Journal of Management Studies and Social Science Research Vol.4. <a href="https://doi.org/10.56293/IJMSSSR.2022.4540">https://doi.org/10.56293/IJMSSSR.2022.4540</a>
- Oldberg Ingmar (2005) "Foreign Policy Priorities Under Putin: A *Tour d'Horizon*," in Jakob Hedenskog, <u>Vilhelm Konnander</u>, Bertil Nygren, <u>Ingmar Oldberg</u>, and <u>Christer Pursiainen</u>, eds.,). *Russia as a Great Power*: New York–London: Routledge, pp. 29–56.
- Oldberg, Ingmar (2007) "Russia's Great Power Ambitions and Policy under Putin," in Roger E. Kanet, ed., Russia: Re-Emerging Great Power, Houndmills, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.13-30.
- Osborn, Andrew, and Andrey Ostroukh (2021) "Putin rues Soviet collapse as demise of 'historical Russia,'" Reuters, December 12. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/putin-rues-soviet-collapse-demise-historical-russia-2021-12-12/
- Papp, Daniel S. (1994) "The former Soviet Republics and the Commonwealth of Independent States." in D.J. Murray and P.R. Viotti (eds.), *The defence policies of nations: a comparative study* (Baltimore, MD: John Hopkins University Press), p. 211.
- Pomegranates, Peter (2014) "Russia and the Menace of Unreality" How Vladimir Putin is revolutionizing information warfare, The Atlantic, Sept. 9.
   <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2014/09/russia-putin-revolutionizing-information-warfare/379880/">https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2014/09/russia-putin-revolutionizing-information-warfare/379880/</a>
- Putin, Vladimir (2021) "The Historical Unity of Russians and Ukrainians," Modern Diplomacy, August 15. https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2021/08/15/the-historical-unity-of-russians-and-ukrainians/
- Putin. Vladimir (2005) "President's speech to the Federal Assembly, April 2005." BBC Monitoring. 25 April. www.cdi.org/russia/johnson/.
- Putin, Vladimir (2014) "Vladimir Putin: The Rebuilding of 'Soviet' Russia," BBC News, 28 March. https://www.bbc.com/news/magazine-26769481Sakwa,
- Richard (2021) "Greater Russia: Is Moscow out to subvert the West?" <u>International Politics</u> volume 58, pages 334–362. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s41311-020-00258-0
- Rybarczyk, Katarzyna (2022) "Russian Troops Must Leave Transnistria for Moldova's EU Ambitions to Come True," Data Driven Investor, March 24. https://www.datadriveninvestor.com/2022/03/24/russian-troops-must-leave-transnistria-for-moldovas-eu-ambitions-to-come-true/
- Seskuria, Natia (2021) Russia's 'Hybrid Aggression' against Georgia: The Use of Local and External Tools. CSIS Center for International Studies, Sept. 21.

 $\underline{https://www.csis.org/analysis/russias-hybrid-aggression-against-georgia-use-local-and-external-tools}$ 

- Shaiselashvili, Georgi 20210"Russia's Permanent War against Georgia," Foreign Policy Research Institute, March 2, https://www.fpri.org/article/2021/03/russia-permanent-war-georgia/
- U.S. Department of State (2022a) Fact vs. Fiction: Russian Disinformation on Ukraine <u>Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs</u>. January 20. <a href="https://useu.usmission.gov/fact-vs-fiction-russian-disinformation-on-">https://useu.usmission.gov/fact-vs-fiction-russian-disinformation-on-</a>

 $\underline{ukraine/\#: \sim: text=Fact \%20vs. \%20 Fiction \%3A \%20 Russian \%20 Disinformation \%20 on \%20 Ukraine \%20 The, that \%20 are \%20 engaged \%20 in \%20 in formation \%20 on \%20 Ukraine \%20 The, that \%20 are \%20 engaged \%20 in \%20 in formation \%20 on \%20 Ukraine W20 Ukraine W20$ 

- U.S. Department of State (2022b) Disarming Disinformation Our Shared Responsibility May11. https://www.state.gov/disarming-disinformation/
- Yeltsin Boris (1992) Speech of Boris Yeltsin on Russian television, 14 February 1992; cited in S. Crow, "Russian Federation faces foreign policy dilemmas," RFE/RL Research Report 1:10 (1992).
- Yeltsin, Boris (1993) "Speech of Boris Yeltsin to members of Civic Union"," ITAR-TASS, 1 March.

#### Declarations

Funding: No specific funding was received for this work.

 $\textbf{Potential competing interests:} \ \textbf{No potential competing interests to declare}.$